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����CWU PLAYER PROFILES 
 
OFFENSE 
 
Quarterbacks 
 
Casey Jacox (QB, 6-3, 200, Jr., Renton - Kentridge) 
 
High School: Graduated from Kentridge in 1994.  Earned two letters 
in football.  Team captain. Honorable mention all-league junior 
season.  Missed senior year after breaking four bones in right foot.  
College: Redshirted freshman year at CWU.  Was No. 3 quarterback in 
1995, completing his only pass attempt for minus one yard. Played in 
seven games last season starting three.  Completed 74 of 145 passes 
for 888 yards and nine touchdowns.  Completed 23 of 38 passes for 
333 yards and four touchdowns in 44-41 loss to Pacific Lutheran to 
earn Wildcat-of-the-Week honors. . .Has strong arm and has made good 
strides in knowledge of offense and leadership skills.   Misc: Born 
3-12-76 at Lacey.  Business education major.  High school activities 
included honor society and Natural Helpers. Coached youth league 
basketball. Has one sister.  Cousin (James Compton) played football 
at UW. 
 
   Passing      
 Rushing 
Year Att Com Int PCT Yds TD Long Car YG YL Net
 Avg TD Long 
1995 1 1 0 100.0 -1 0 -1 0 0 0 0
 0.0 0 0 
1996 145 74 4 51.0 888 9 62 11 8 50 -42
 -3.8 0 6  
Tot. 146 75 4 51.4 887 9 62 11 8 50 -42
 -3.8 0 6 
 
Pete Kalasountas (QB, 6-3, 204, Fr., Renton - Hazen) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Hazen High School in 1996.  Lettered in 
football (2) and baseball (2).  Twice was selected all-league 
quarterback.  Earned first team all-star honors at first base in 
baseball and was selected to play in all-state game.  College: 
Redshirted freshman season. Will probably battle McCoy for backup 
role this fall.  Has excellent size and very strong arm.  Misc: Born 
1-14-78 at Renton.  Pre-med major.  Planning career in sports 
medicine.  Posted 3.48 GPA in high school.  Has one sister. 
 
Sean McCoy (QB, 6-3, 215, Jr., Everett) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Everett in 1994.  Lettered in football 
(3), basketball (1), wrestling (1) and track-and-field (2).  Played 
quarterback and linebacker in football.  Team captain.  College: 
Redshirted freshman season.  Has been on squad past two seasons, but 
has not lettered.  Misc: Born 11-8-75 at Kirkland.  Business major.  
Has one brother and one sister.  Posted 3.50 GPA in high school. 
 
 



Running Backs 
 
Tobi Gibson (RB, 5-10, 190, Fr., Tacoma - Spanaway Lake) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Spanaway Lake in 1996.  Three-year 
letter winner in football.  Played running back, slot and outside 
linebacker and also returned kicks.  Team MVP.  Rushed for 750 yards 
and also had 950 receiving yards.  Two-time all-league OLB.  
College: Redshirted freshman year.  Misc: Born 6-20-78 in Germany.  
Business major.  Planning career in marketing.  Has one brother.   
 
Julian Hamm (RB, 5-9, 175, So., Des Moines - Mt. Rainier) 
 
High School: Graduated from Mt. Rainier in 1995.  Three-year letter 
winner in football.  Also competed in basketball and track.  Running 
back and defensive back in football.  Led league in rushing (989 
yards) and all-purpose running senior season to earn first team all-
star honors.  Honorable mention all-star as sophomore and junior.  
Team captain senior year.  Nominated for all-state game, but didn't 
play because of an injury.  College:  Redshirted freshman year.  
Played backup role last season, rushing for 278 yards on 68 carries.  
Scored two touchdowns.  Also caught nine passes for 53 yards.   Got 
a lot of reps in spring as Murphy sat out drills because of knee 
injury. Has great body balance and sees holes well.  Has excellent 
quickness.  Misc:  Born 12-31-75 at Spokane.  Counseling major.  Has 
one sister. Cousin (Lance Hamm) played basketball at Texas 
Christian. 
 
Dan Murphy (RB, 6-2, 205, So., Royal City) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Royal City in 1995.  Earned nine 
letters - three in football, two in basketball and four in baseball.  
Linebacker and running back in football.  All-league in football, 
basketball and baseball.  All-state and Team MVP on offense and 
defense in football.  Played forward in basketball and first base, 
second base and third base in baseball.   College:  Redshirted 
freshman year.  Was switched from tight end to running back last 
fall. Went on to lead team in rushing (761 yards).  Also caught 22 
passes for 172 yards.  Ranked second on team in scoring with 60 
points.  Rushing total was the most in school history by a freshman. 
Had season-high 144 yards against Whitworth in season-opener.  
Netted 114 yards against Southern Oregon on Nov. 2.  Missed most of 
final game of season and all of spring practice with knee injury. . 
.Has ability to run over and also to outrun defensive players.  
Tough to bring down.  Misc:  Born 4-21-77 at Moses Lake.  
Agribusiness major.  Plans to follow father in orchardist business.  
Posted 3.75 GPA in high school and won several academic 
scholarships.  Was also involved in honor society and church youth 
group.  Has one brother and one sister. 
 
Kip Shepard (RB, 5-9, 185, So., Stanwood - Lakewood) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Lakewood High School in 1995.  Earned 
nine letters - four in football, two in basketball and three in 
baseball.  Running back and linebacker in football, guard in 



basketball and shortstop in baseball.  College:  Redshirted freshman 
year and was on squad but did not letter last season. Carried the 
ball one time for a net two yards.   Misc: Born 9-9-76 at 
Bellingham.  Construction management major.  Has one brother and two 
sisters. 
 
Bobby Whitlow (RB, 5-9, 190, Fr., Yelm) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Yelm in 1996.  Lettered in football 
(3), wrestling (3) and baseball (1).  First team all-league running 
back and punter.  Second team all-league outfielder in baseball.  
Lead team in hitting.  Competed in district meet (as No. 2 seed at 
178 pounds) in wrestling.  College:  Redshirted freshman season.  
Misc:  Born 2-22-78 at Colville.  Flight technology major.  Wants to 
be airline pilot.  Had 3.5 GPA in high school, winning two academic 
scholarships.  Has one brother. 
 
  
Slot Backs (H-Back) 
 
Josh Woodard (Slot, 5-11, 185, Sr., Auburn) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Auburn High School in 1993.  Lettered 
in football (3) and baseball (3).  Played running back and free 
safety in football.  All-league junior and senior season.  
Outfielder in baseball.  College: Played defensive back in freshman 
season.  Had six tackles, including four primaries.  Switched to 
offense sophomore season.  Started 13 games and caught 44 passes for 
470 yards and three touchdowns.  Had season-high eight catches 
against Pacific Lutheran. Ranked second on team in receiving last 
season catching 47 passes for 571 yards earning first team all-
conference honors.  Forty-seven catches is 10th best single-season 
total in school history.  Caught 10 passes for 135 yards (both 
season team-hieghts) against Simon Fraser.  Had eight catches for 
100 yards against Southern Oregon.  Ranks fifth in career receptions 
with 91 for 1,041 yards and seven touchdowns. .  .Is a tough, 
physical player who likes contact.  Has good hands and runs good 
routes.  Misc:  Born 11-19-74 at Decatur, Ala.  Business 
Administration/marketing major.  Posted 3.6 GPA in high school.  Has 
one brother and two sisters.  Married.  Wife's name is Jodie.  Has 
infant daughter, Shaley Kathleen Anne, who was born May 8. 
 
Josh Sarpy (Slot, 5-5, 155, Jr., Oak Harbor) 
 
High School: Graduated from Oak Harbor High School in 1995.  
Lettered in football (3), basketball (2), baseball (4) and wrestling 
(1).  Played quarterback and defensive back in football.  All-league 
kicker and quarterback.  Played guard in basketball.  All-league 
utility in baseball.  Also earned all-state honors in baseball.  Won 
district and regional championships and placed seventh in state meet 
in wrestling.  College: Two-year letter winner in football.  Saw 
considerable playing time at H-back position freshman season.  
Netted 42 yards on eight rushes.  Caught five passes for 55 yards.  
Netted 52 yards on three rushes and also caught three passes for 34 
yards last season. Is extremely quick. . .  Redshirted freshman 



season in baseball.  Earned letter last spring.  Played in 17 games, 
mostly as a courtesy runner. Misc:  Born 3-29-77 in Arizona.  Has 
one brother.  Business administration major.    
 
 
Wide Receivers 
 
Tony Frank (WR, 6-0, 190, Sr., Clallam Bay - WWCC) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Clallam Bay in 1993.  Lettered in 
football (2), basketball (4) and track (2). Played running back in 
football.  Team MVP.  Played guard in basketball and competed in 
high jump, triple jump and long jump in track.  College:  Played two 
seasons at Walla Walla CC.  Caught 22 passes for 434 yards and six 
touchdowns sophomore year.  Started nine of 10 games last fall for 
Wildcats.  Caught 28 passes for 480 yards and six touchdowns.  
Averaged team-best 17.1 yards per catch, including long of 52.  
Caught four passes for 100 yards against Southern Oregon. . .Has 
excellent speed and has ability to go deep.   Misc:  Born  9-21-75 
at Walla Walla.  Law and justice major.  Has one brother and one 
sister. 
 
Davis Lura (WR, 6-0, 185, Sr., Stanwood) 
 
High School: Graduated from Stanwood in 1993.  Lettered in football 
(3) and basketball (3).  Twice earned second team all-league 
defensive back honors.  Second team all-league receiver junior 
season.  First team all-league senior season.  Team captain junior 
and senior seasons in basketball.  College:  On squad freshman 
season, but did not letter.  Earned letter sophomore and junior 
seasons as backup wide receiver.  Did not catch any balls sophomore 
year.  Caught 11 passes for 73 yards last fall.  Misc:  Born 3-20-75 
at Jamestown, N.D.  Physical education major.   Had 3.3 GPA in high 
school.  High school activities included FBLA (Future Business 
Leaders of America).  Father (Duey) played football and baseball at 
Mayville State.  Cousin (Scott Boe) played baseball at North Dakota. 
 
Ty Nunez (WR, 6-1, 180, So., Yakima - East Valley) 
 
High School:  Graduated from East Valley High School in 1995.  
Lettered in football (3) and basketball (2).  Three-time all-league 
wide receiver and free safety.  Also earned all-state honors.  
Played forward in basketball earning all-league honors.  College:  
Redshirted freshman season.  On squad, but did not letter last 
spring.  Has good hands and runs good routes.  Has deceptive speed.   
Misc: Born 11-12-76 at Yakima.  Law enforcement major.  High school 
activities included drama and public speaking.  Has two brothers and 
five sisters. 
 
Brett Rogers (WR, 5-8, 168, Jr., Yakima - Eisenhower) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Eisenhower High School in 1994.  
Lettered in football (2), baseball (2) and wrestling (3).  Played 
wide receiver in football and outfield in baseball.  Led team in 
receptions senior year with 27.  College:  Redshirted freshman 



season.  On squad, but did not letter past two seasons.  Has shown 
vast improvement both in catching and running with football.  Misc: 
Born 3-16-76 at Yakima.  Elementary education major.  High school 
activities included student council and student body treasurer.  
Father (Paul) played baseball at UW. 
 
Ryan Seal (WR, 6-2, 190, So., Poulsbo - North Kitsap) 
 
High School: Graduated from North Kitsap in 1995.  Earned three 
letters each in football (3) and baseball (3).  All-league split end 
and Academic award winner in football.  Most Improved award winner 
as pitcher in baseball.  College:  Redshirted freshman year. Caught 
18 passes for 186 yards and two touchdowns last season.  Had eight 
catches for 87 yards in season finale against Eastern Oregon. . . 
.Has good speed and soft hands.  Misc:  Born 4-12-77 at Kennewick.  
Business major.  Has four sisters.  Posted 3.53 GPA in high school.  
Was on honor roll and Principal's List.   
 
Lawrence (LT) Troutman (WR, 5-10, 176, Jr., St. Petersburg, Fla. - 
Santa Barbara) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Dixie Hollins High School in 1993.  
Lettered in football, basketball and track and field.  Played wide 
receiver in football and point guard in baseball.  Sprinter in 
track-and-field.  College:  Played football and competed in track-
and-field at Santa Barbara City College.  Played in 13 of CWU's 14 
games during 1995 championship season.  Caught 12 passes for 129 
yards.  Sat out 1996 season.  Misc:  Born 10-20-72 at St. 
Petersburg, Fla.  Has two brothers and one sister. 
 
Tight Ends 
 
Dolan Holt (TE, 6-2, 220, Sr., Enumclaw) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Enumclaw in 1993.  Lettered in football 
(3), basketball (2) and baseball (2).  First team all-league tight 
end.  Team captain and first team all-league center in basketball.  
Second team all-league first baseman in baseball.  College:  Played 
backup role to three-time all-star Todd Murray past three seasons, 
starting a total of four games when Murray was hurt.  Caught six 
passes for 86 yards freshman season.  Started three games sophomore 
year catching 32 passes for 418 yards and one touchdown.  Caught 
eight passes for 75 yards last season. . .Was voted Outstanding 
Freshman award winner in 1994. Earned honorable mention all-league 
honors sophomore and junior seasons, despite playing backup role.  
Has excellent hands, perhaps the best on the team.  Misc: Born 9-17-
75 at Seattle.  Has one sister.  Leisure services major.  Posted 3.1 
GPA in high school winning two academic scholarships. 
 
Andy Wagner (TE, 6-1, 210, Jr., Snohomish) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Snohomish High School in 1994.  
Lettered in football (3), basketball (2) and track (3).  Played 
quarterback in football .  Team captain award winner.  Forward in 
basketball.  Voted Captain and Most Inspirational award winner.  



College:  On squad in 1995.  Earned letter last fall as No. 3 tight 
end.  Will backup Holt this fall.  Has good speed and might also be 
used as H-back. 
 
 
Interior Line 
 
Evan Ayres (OL, 6-2, 255, Jr., Bellingham - Sehome) 
 
High School: Graduated from Sehome in 1994.  Lettered in football 
(3) and track (4).  All-conference offensive tackle junior and 
senior seasons.  Competed in district meet is discus and javelin in 
track junior and senior years.  College:  Redshirted 1994 season.  
Earned letter last year as backup on offensive line freshman season. 
Started all 10 games as weakside  guard last year.  Next to Doll is 
strongest player on team.  Is very intelligient player and team 
leader.  Misc: Born 7-14-75 at Bellingham.   Sports fitness major.  
Wants to be a personnel trainer.  Posted 3.2 GPA in high school. 
 
Josh Burgess (OT, 6-2, 260, So., Yakima - West Valley) 
 
High School: Graduated from West Valley in 1995.  Lettered in 
football (3), wrestling (1) and track-and-field (3).  Twice first 
team all-league offense.  Second team defense and first team defense 
junior and seniors seasons respectively.  Played in all-state game.  
Team captain junior season.  Placed seventh in discus (153-0) in 
Class AA state track-and-field meet junior season. High school 
career bests of 155-4 in discus and 52-10 1/2 in shot put.  College:  
Redshirted freshman season.  Started three games at strongside guard 
slot last season.  Has quick feet and good size.  Misc:  Born 11-3-
76 at Yakima.  Law enforcement major.  Posted 3.2  high school GPA.  
Has one brother. 
 
Mark Doll (OT, 6-2, 250, Jr., Selah) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Selah in 1994.  Lettered in football 
(3) and baseball.  Played tight end and outside linebacker in 
football.  First team all-league.  Two-time captain and Best 
Defensive Lineman award winner.  Played first base  in baseball.  
Selected Athlete-of-the-Year.  College:  Is CWU's most experienced 
and best offensive lineman.  Was switched from tight end line 
halfway through 1994 redshirt season.  Has started 24 consecutive 
games at strongside tackle past two seasons. Helped lead Wildcats to 
No. 1 ranking in total offense in CFA each of past two seasons.  
Voted CWU's Outstanding Freshman award winner in 1995.  Earned 
second team all-conference honors last year.  Will be on of team 
leaders this falls.  Perhaps is strongest player on team.  Misc:  
Born 2-14-76 at Yakima.  Law enforcement major.  Has one sister.  
Uncles Jay Gilliam and Mike Ehlis played football at CWU and YVC, 
respectively. 
  
Jason Frederick (OT, 6-1, 250, Jr., Raymond - Willapa Valley) 
  
High School: Graduated from Willapa Valley in 1992.  Lettered in 
football (3), basketball (2) and track (3).  Receiver and defensive 



end in football.  Inspirational and Coaches award winner.  Played 
guard in basketball.  College:  Attended Centralia CC prior to 
enrolling at CWU.  Redshirted 1994 season.  On squad in 1995.  
Earned letter last fall in backup role.  Might challenge for 
starting berth at weakside tackle slot.   Misc: Born 8-26-74 at 
South Bend, Wash.  Education major.  Has one brother and two 
sisters.  Uncle (Gary Frederick) is CWU's athletic director and 
women's softball coach.  Father (Mike) and uncle (Steve) competed in 
cross country at CWU.  Father also served university as women's 
assistant basketball coach in late 1980s.   
 
Jim Hyde (C, 6-1, 250, Jr., Bremerton - WWCC) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Bremerton High School in 1993.  Three-
year letter winner in football.  Earned first team all-league 
honors.  Voted Outstanding Lineman and Most Improved award winner.   
College: Played center for wo seasons at Walla Walla CC.  Voted 
Lineman of the Year.  Misc:  Born 6-3-75 at Bremerton.  Undecided on 
major.  Has one sister. 
  
Chris Scheer (OT, 6-1, 250, Fr., Tacoma - Wilson) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Wilson High School in 1996. Three-year 
letter winner in football.  First team all-conference offensive 
lineman senior season.  College:  Redshirted freshman season.  Could 
challenge for starting slot at tackle this fall.  Misc: Born 11-28-
77 at Tacoma.  Communications major.  Wants to be sports 
broadcaster.  Had 3.61 GPA in high school twice earning All-Narrows 
League academic honors.  Served as senior class vice president and 
student representative in high school.  Has two brothers and one 
sister. 
 
Robert Thomas (OT, 6-1, 240, So., Port Angeles) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Port Angeles High School in 1995.  
Lettered in football (3) and track (1).  All-league center in 
football.  Competed in shot put and discus in track.  College: After 
redshirting freshman year, earned letter last fall.  Handled long 
snapping duties as well as playing backup role on offensive line.  
Will contend for starting slot at weakside tackle.  Misc: Born 9-25-
76 at Port Angeles.  Physical education major.  Planning to be PE 
teacher.  High school activities included school newspaper and band.  
Has one brother. 
 
Owen Wardell (OT, 6-0, 238, Fr., Arlington) 
  
High School:  Graduated from Arlington High School in 1996.  
Lettered in football (3) and track (1).  All-league offensive and 
defensive lineman in football.  Team captain.  Competed in throwing 
events in track.  College:  Redshirted freshman season.  Will likely 
play backup role this year.  Misc: Born 8-18-78 at Arlington.  
Business management major.   
 
 
DEFENSE 



 
Defensive Linemen 
 
Jason Brunk (DE, 6-5, 200, Fr., Puyallup - Rogers) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Rogers in 1996.  Lettered in football 
(2) and track (1).  Played defensive end and offensive tackle in 
football.  Co-captain in track.  College:  Redshirted freshman 
season.  Slowed by knee injury in spring drills, but still showed a 
lot of potential.  Misc: Born 7-21-77 at Tacoma.  Law and justice 
major.  Planning career with FBI.  Non-athletic activities have 
included community service, Junior ROTC and church.  Has three 
sisters. 
 
Jake Conley (DT, 6-0, 245, Fr., Morton) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Morton in 1996.  Lettered in football 
(4), baseball (2) and track-and-field (2).  Also competed in 
basketball.  Team captain in football junior and senior seasons.  
Earned first team all-state honors on defense and second team on 
offense senior season.  Played in all-state game.  First team all-
conference on offense and second team on defense junior campaign.  
Played outfield freshman and sophomore seasons before switching to 
track junior year.  Most improved award winner junior year.  
Competed in state meet in shot put senior season.  College:  Did not 
turn out for football last year.  Has good quickness and quck feet 
and will be a factor at defensive tackle this fall.  Misc: Born 11-
9-78 at Boise, Idaho.  Business administration major.  Posted 
outstanding 3.73 GPA in high school.  Competed on school's Knowledge 
Bowl team and was also active in Honor Society and FBLA (Future 
Business Leaders).  Served as ASB treasurer.  Voted Boys Citizenship 
and Most Athletic awards. 
 
Sean Lewis (DT, 5-11, 245, So., DuPont - Steilacoom) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Steilacoom in 1994.  Lettered in 
football (3), baseball (3) and track (1).  All-league lineman junior 
and senior season in football.  Most Inspirational award winner.  
Played outfield and DH in baseball.  All-league junior season.  Most 
Improved award winner.  District shot put champion senior season in 
track.  College:  Redshirted last fall.  Switched from linebacker to 
defensive tackles last spring.  Has good strength and runs well. . 
.Earned letter last spring in track.  Placed fourth in conference 
meet in shot put.  Had season-best of 43-6.  Misc: Born 7-8-76 at 
Tacoma.  Sociology major.  Planning to be counselor.  Cousin of 
Kenny Russaw, CWU's all-time career reception leader.  Has daughter, 
Sienna.   
 
Johnny Miller (DE, 5-11, 220, So., Tacoma) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Nanau High School in Germany in 1992.  
College:  Attended Pierce and Tacoma CC before enrolling at CWU last 
fall.  Played sparingly last season at linebacker.  Credited with 
one primary tackle.  Switched to defensive end this spring.  Has 
good speed and strength and made great strides near end of spring 



ball.  Misc: Born 1-8-73 at Tacoma.  Sociology major.  Has one 
brother. 
 
Scott Morgan (DT, 6-0, 245, Jr., Mt. Vernon) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Mt. Vernon in 1993.  Lettered in 
football (3) and track (3).  Team captain senior season.  All-league 
offense and defense junior and senior seasons.  College:  Three-year 
letterman. Had seven tackles and recovered one fumble freshman 
season before redshirting in 1994.  Moved to defensive line and 
played key backup role sophomore season, finishing with 19 tackles, 
including 13 primaries and three quarterback sacks for losses of 15 
yards.  Started nine games and was top tackler among defensive 
lineman with 40 stops, including 25 primary tackles.  Ranked second 
on team in quarterback sacks. . .Has good quickness and strength and 
will be leader of defensive line this fall.   Misc:  Born 8-12-74 at 
Olympia.  Spanish and Education major.  Has two brothers.  
 
Year PT AT TOT. QB Loss FR BP FF 
1993 4 3 7 0-0 0-0 1 0 0 
1995 13 6 19 3-14 0-0 0 0 0 
1996 25 15 40 4-19 3-7 0 0 0 
Tot. 42 24 66 7-33 3-7 1 0 0 
 
Ryan Sawyer (DE, 6-3, 220, So., Kent - Meridian) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Kent-Meridian High School in 1996.  
Three-year letter winner in football.Voted all-state linebacker and 
offensive guard.  Captain, Best Attitude and Most Inspirational 
award winner.  Also voted Hustle Award winner.  College:  Earned 
part-time starting position in true-freshman season.  Played in all 
10 games, starting four.  Finished with 36 tackles, including 
season-high eight against Western Oregon.  Plays with good 
intensity.  Also has good size and runs well.  Misc: Born 8-27-77 at 
Seattle.  Education major.  Plans to be teacher.  Brother (T.J.) 
played football at Eastern Oregon.  Father (Tom) played at Fort 
Lewis.  Posted 3.25 GPA in high school.   
 
Year PT AT TOT. QB Loss FR BP FF 
1996 25 11 36 2-10 4-10 2 1 1 
Tot. 25 11 36 2-10 4-10 2 1 1 
 
Matt Smith (DE, 6-3, 235, Jr., Vancouver - Fort Vancouver) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Fort Vancouver in 1994.  Lettered in 
football (3), basketball (3) and track (1).  Played linebacker and 
tight end in football.  Team captain.  All-state linebacker.  Led 
league in tackles with 118.  Inspirational award winner in 
basketball.  Competed in high jump, qualifying for district meet, in 
track.  College:  Redshirted freshman year.  Had two tackles in 
1995, playing mostly on specialty teams.  Started two games at 
defensive end last season.  Misc: Born 11-6-76 at Vancouver.  
Business major.  Wants to go into construction business with father.  
Was on student council in high school.  Won a $1500 National 



Football Foundation scholarship.  Father (Gerald) played basketball 
at Clark College.  Has one sister. 
 
Year PT AT TOT. QB Loss FR BP FF 
1995 2 0 2 0-0 0-0 0 0 0 
1996 4 3 7 0-0 1-4 0 0 0 
Tot. 6 3 9 0-0 1-4 0 0 0  
 
Mike Talamaivao (DT, 5-11, 230, Jr., Seattle - Chief Sealth) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Chief Sealth in 1993.  Lettered in 
football (4) and baseball (3).  Team captain junior and senior 
season.  All-state senior year.  All-City in baseball junior and 
senior year.  College:  Redshirted freshman year.  On squad in 1994 
and 1995.  Started five games at defensive end last year and had 29 
tackles.  Likely will move inside to tackle position this fall. Is 
strong and also has good quickness.  Misc: Born 4-27-75 in American 
Samoa.  Criminal justice major.   Was student body vice president at 
Chief Sealth.  Other activities included church, drama and honor 
society.  Has five sisters.   
 
Year PT AT TOT. QB Loss FR BP FF 
1994 1 0 1 0-0 0-0 0 0 0 
1995 1 3 4 0-0 0-0 0 0 0 
1996 23 6 29 0-0 2-3 0 0 0 
Tot.  25 9 34 0-0 2-3 0 0 0 
 
Brian Thompson (DE, 6-3, 225, Fr., Tacoma - Spanaway Lake) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Spanaway Lake in 1994.  Lettered in 
football (4) and wrestling (3).  Played tight end in football.  Team 
captain.  Qualified for state wrestling meet senior season.  
College:  Hasn't played since 1993 high school campaign, but has all 
the tools to be outstanding defensive end.  Just needs to gain 
experience.  Misc::  After three-year break, returned to school last 
spring to earn degree in flight technology.  Wants to work with DEA.  
Is a member of Marine Corps reserves.   Has one brother. 
 
Jason Woods (DE, 6-2, 235, Jr., Kennewick - Kamiakin) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Kamiakin in 1995.  Lettered in football 
(3) and wrestling (3).  All-conference center and second team all-
conference defensive lineman senior season.  Team Defensive MVP.  
Team captain in football and wrestling.  Competed in regionals in 
wrestling.  College: On squad freshman season.  Played backup role 
on defensive line last season to earn letter. . .Is a good pass 
rusher.  Misc:  Born 5-26-76 at Kennewick.  Education major.  High 
school activitries included FFA, church and Natural Helpers.  Father 
(Herb) played football at CWU.  Has four sisters. 
 
Year PT AT TOT. QB Loss FR BP FF 
1996 8 11 19 2-11 0-0 0 0 0    
Tot.  8 11 19 2-11 0-0 0 0 0 
 
 



Linebackers 
 
John Garden (LB, 5-11, 200, So., Tacoma - Washington) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Washington High School in 1995.  
Lettered in football (3), wrestling (4) and track (2).  All-league 
center and two-time second team all-league linebacker.  Most 
Inspirational and MVP.  Posted 35-10 record senior season in 
wrestling qualifying for state meet.  Twice qualified for league 
meet in shot put and javelin in track.  College:  Redshirted 
freshman season.  Started two games last season, including season 
finale against Eastern Oregon. Had team single-game best 17 tackles, 
including 11 primaries anf one for a seven-yard loss against 
Mountainieers.  Finished season 10th on team in tackles with 32. . 
.Has excellent instincts and will make a lot of plays.  Very tough 
and good on feet.  Misc: Born 11-19-76 at Tacoma.  Law enforcement 
major.  Wants to work with either police or fire department.  Posted 
3.45 GPA in high school.  Has one brother. 
 
Year PT AT TOT. QB Loss FR BP FF 
1996  24 8 32 1-9 1-7 0 0 1 
Tot.  24 8 32 1-9 1-7 0 0 1 
 
 
Torey Heidelberg (LB, 5-11, 225, Fr., Bremerton - Olympic) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Olympic High School in 1996.  Three-
year letter winner in football.  Played linebacker and offensive 
line, earning all-league honors sophomore, junior and senior 
seasons.  College:  Did not play last year.  Has good size and moves 
well.  Might be moved to defensive end.  Misc: Born 7-7-78 at 
Bremerton.  Business major.  Has two half-brothers and one sister.  
Enjoys weightlifting and video games. 
 
Rico Iniguez (LB, 5-10, 200, Sr., Mattawa - Wahluke) 
 
High School: Graduated from Wahluke in 1992.  Lettered in football 
(4), baseball (4) and basketball (4).  Played running back and 
linebacker in football. Catcher and pitcher in baseball.  Three-time 
all-league selection in both sports.  Played guard in basketball.  
College:  Originally came to CWU to play baseball, but joined 
football squad after being cut from baseball team.  Was on squad in 
1994, but did not letter.  Had eight tackles, including four 
primaries, sophomore season.  Switched from defensive back to 
linebacker late sophomore year.  Put together record-breaking 
campaign last year.  Set school single-season mark for most tackles 
with 126. Broke record, which was set by Scott LeMaster in 14-game 
season, during 10-game campaign.  Had 10 or more tackles in nine 
different games, including season-high 16 against Eastern Oregon and 
15 against Cal Poly - SLO.  Led team in total tackles for losses 
with 11 (including three QB sacks).  Tied for team lead in blocked 
passes (4) and interceptions (3). . . .Is a excellent athlete with 
great instincts and quickness.  Has outstanding work ethic.   Misc: 
Born 4-9-74 at Othello.  Elementary education major.  Wants to be a 
teacher.  Has seven brothers and three sisters. 



 
Year PT AT TOT. QB Loss FR BP FF 
1995 14 5 19 0-0 0-0 0 0 0 
1996  95 31 126 3-13 8-22 4 1 0 
Tot.  109 36 145 3-13 8-22 4 1 0 
 
Chad Rathburn (LB, 6-1, 215, Jr., Yakima - West Valley) 
 
High School:  Graduated from West Valley in 1994.  Lettered in 
football (3) and wrestling (4).  Played fullback and middle 
linebacker in football.  Captain and Inspirational award winner.  
All-state.  Team captain in wrestling.  Qualified for state meet.  
College:  Redshirted freshman season.  Had 17 tackles, including 10 
primaries, in backup role last season.  Had one tackle for a two-
yard loss. . .Is being counted on to play much more significant role 
this season.  Should battle for starting berth.  Misc:  Born 8-23-75 
at Yakima.  Has one brother. 
 
Jud Sluyter (LB, 6-0, 200, Fr., Renton - Hazen) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Hazen in 1996.  Lettered in football 
(3), baseball (2) and basketball (2).  Played linebacker and running 
back in football, guard and forward in basketball and catcher in 
baseball.  All-league linebacker and second team running back in 
football.  All-league designated hitter in baseball.  Honorable 
mention all-league in basketball.  Team captain in all three sports.  
Nominated for all-state game in both football and baseball.  
College: Played in two games freshman season before injury ended 
season.  Will be granted redshirt status. . .Plays with intensity.  
Has good feet and works hard.  Misc: Born 7-7-78 at Portland.  
Construction management major.   Had 3.55 GPA in high school.  Was 
member of National Honor Society and won Outstanding Senior award.  
Has two brothers and one sister. 
 
Year PT AT TOT. QB Loss FR BP FF 
1996  1 3 4 0-0 0-0 0 0 0 
Tot. 1 3 4 0-0 0-0 0 0 0  
 
Seanal Stuart (LB, 6-1, 195, So., Renton) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Renton in 1993.  Lettered in football 
(3), basketball (2) and track (1).  Played linebacker and tight end 
in football.  Second team all-league.  Team Captain and Team MVP.  
Team captain in basketball.  College: Redshirted in 1993 season.  
Had four tackles freshman season to earn letter.  Hasn't played last 
two seasons. Misc:  Born 3-23-75 at Seattle.  Criminal justice 
major.  Has two brothers and one sister.   
 
Year PT AT TOT. QB Loss FR BP FF 
1996  3 1 4 0-0 0-0 0 0 0 
Tot.  3 1 4 0-0 0-0 0 0 0 
 
 
Defensive Backs 
 



Doug Dorton (DB, 6-1, 205, So., Pasco) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Pasco in 1994.  Lettered in football 
(3), basketball (3) and track-and-field (4).  First team all-
conference defensive back and second team all-conference wide 
receiver.  Played forward in basketball.Won 300 hurdles state title 
in track.  Won Team MVP sophomore, junior and senior seasons.  
Selected Big Nine Athlete-of-the-Year.  College:  Played seven games 
at Eastern Washington during 1994 season. . .Will likely start at 
free safety this fall for Wildcats.  Excellent athlete who can cover 
lot of ground.  Misc: Born 7-30-75 at Pasco.  Sociology major.  Has 
five brothers and six sisters. 
 
Edgar DuBose (DB, 5-5, 160, So., Seattle - O'Dea) 
 
High School: Graduated from O'Dea in 1995.  Lettered in football (3) 
and baseball (1).  Played running back and earned all-state honors 
in football.  Rushed for over 1000 yards and had 800 yards in kick 
returns.  Played second base in baseball.  College:  Redshirted 
freshman season.  On squad last fall, but did not letter.  Had three 
primary tackles.  Misc: Born 12-31-76 at Brooklyn, NY.  Cousin Jasen 
Thomas played basketball at Lewis-Clark State and CWU.  Cousin 
Demetrius DuBose played football at Notre Dame and with Tampa Bay in 
NFL.   
 
Marcus Garretson (DB, 5-10, 175, Fr., Oak Harbor) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Oak Harbor in 1996.  Lettered in 
football (3) and track (3).  First team all-league running back and 
kick returner and second team all-league defensive back.  Team 
captain and Offensive award winner.  Competed in javelin in track.  
Team captain and Most Inspirational award winner.  College:  Played 
in two games and had five tackles freshman year.  Will petition to 
have year restored. . .Will play safety position for Wildcats.  Is a 
raw talent.  Very physical and runs well.  Misc: Born 2-28-78 at Oak 
Harbor.  Physical education major.  Posted 3.5 GPA in high school.  
National Honor Society member.  Has one brother and one sister. 
 
Steve Gray (DB, 5-7, 150, Fr., Tacoma - Steilacoom) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Steilacoom in 1994.  Lettered in 
football (3) and track (3).  Played safety in football.  Competed in 
long jump and triple jump in track.  Won league title and placed 
third in State Class A meet in triple jump (43-9) senior season.  
College:  Redshirted last year.  Will play cornerback position this 
fall.  Runs well and is good cover guy.  Misc: Born 5-22-76 at 
Frankfurt, Germany.  Law and justice major.  Planning career with 
FBI.  Has one son, Devron, 2. 
 
John Hallead (DB, 5-11, 195, Fr., Ellensburg) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Ellensburg in 1994.  Lettered in 
football (3), basketball (3) and baseball (3).  Was state's leading 
prep rusher senior season finishing with 1,804 yards.  First team 
all-league.  Selected to play in state all-star game.  Played guard 



in basketball.  Twice led team in assists and twice was selected 
Hustle Award winner.  First team all-league outfielder in baseball.  
Was runner up in voting for State Player-of-the-Year.  American 
Legion tournament MVP.  College:  Selected in seventh round of 1994 
baseball draft.  Signed  with Colorado Rockies and played three 
seasons before returning to school last spring.  Was Most Improved 
Player in 1995 Arizona Instructional League. . .Will likely start at 
strong safety this fall for Wildcats.  Extremely physical player.  
Runs very well.  Reads QB well, but hasn't played for four years.  
Misc: Born 2-4-76 at Ellensburg.  Law and justice major.  Wants to 
work for FBI.  Has one brother and one sister.  Brother (Joe) played 
baseball at Lower Columbia.  Cousin (David Reeves) played football 
at Montana.  Had 3.0 GPA.  Will be attending college of the Major 
League Baseball Collegiate Scholarship plan.  Has coached fifth 
grade AAU basketball team and Babe Ruth baseball team. 
 
Pete Hartzell (DB, 5-9, 185, So., Monroe) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Monroe in 1993.  Lettered in football 
(2) and track (2).  First team all-league receiver.  Also played 
defensive back.  Mr. Hustle award winner.  Led team in interceptions 
with five.  Sprinter in track.  Was alternate on state qualifying 
4x400 team.  College:  Earned letter last fall in freshman season.  
Credited with one tackle. . .Was moved from cornerback to strong 
safety last spring.  Has good speed and strength.  Misc: Born 1-4-75 
at Monroe.  Paramedic major.  Has three brothers. 
 
Scott Henry (DB, 5-10, 175, So., White Swan) 
 
High School:  Graduated from White Swan in 1995.  Lettered in 
football (4), basketball (3) and baseball (4).  All-state and three-
time all-league free safety in football.  Played shortstop in 
baseball and guard in basketball.  Inspirational award winner in 
basketball and baseball.  Team captain in football and baseball.  
College:  Redshirted freshman season.  Started three games at free 
safety last season.  Had 29 tackles, including season-best nine 
against Eastern Oregon.  Very smart player.  Is never out of 
position.  Misc: Born 11-30-76 at Yakima.  Elementary education 
major.  High school activities included honor society and FFA.  
Brother (Mike) was a four-year letterman on offensive line for 
Wildcats and is on coaching staff this fall. 
 
Year PT AT TOT. QB Loss FR BP FF 
1996 24 5 29 0-0 1-1 0 0 1 
Tot. 24 5 29 0-0 1-1 0 0 1 
 
Nate Marti (DB, 5-11, 180, So., Bellevue - Eastside Catholic) 
 
High School: Graduated from Eastside Catholic in 1995.  Lettered in 
football (3) and baseball (3).  Played strong safety in football.  
Selected for East-West All-star game.  All-league third baseman in 
baseball. Most Inspirational award winner.  College:  Redshirted 
freshman season. Started two games at nickel back position last 
year.  Finished season with 11 tackles, including five against 



Western Washington.  Misc: Born 2-2-77 at Seattle.  Physical 
education major.  Has three brothers and three sisters. 
 
Year PT AT TOT. QB Loss BP FR FF   
1996 10 1 11 1-5 0-0 0 1 0  
Tot.  10 1 11 1-5 0-0 0 1 0 
 
Wayne Maxwell (DB, 5-8, 178, Jr., Bothell - Inglemoor & WWCC) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Inglemoor in 1994.  Lettered in 
football (3) and baseball (2).  Played running back and defensive 
back in football.  Twice all-league at both positions.  Twice 
elected team captain.  Played second base and hit .386 in baseball.  
College: Played one season at Walla Walla CC.  Had nine tackles in 
backup role last year for Wildcats at safety position.  Misc:  Born 
12-17-75 at Seattle.  Education major.  Plans to teach and coach.  
Has one sister.  Was active in DARE program and as Natural Helper in 
high school.    
 
Year PT AT TOT. QB Loss BP FR FF   
1996 8 1 9 0-0 0-0 0 0 0  
Tot.  8 1 9 0-0 0-0 0 0 0 
 
Marlon Skinner (DB, 5-9, 180, Fr., Richland - Hanford) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Hanford in 1992.  Lettered in football 
and baseball.  Played running back and free safety in football.  
Rushed for 730 yards and 10 touchdowns in six games after missing 
first four games with injury. Played outfield in baseball.  First 
team all-conference.  College:  Played two seasons of baseball at 
Big Bend CC, twice earning all-state honors. . .Playing college 
football for first time this fall.  Has good quickness and athletic 
ability.  Misc: Born 5-4-74 at Richland.  Marketing management 
major.  Has one sister. 
 
Leland Sparks (DB, 5-10, 188, Jr., Santa Ana, CA - Mater Dei ) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Mater Dei High School in 1991.  
Lettered in football (1) and baseball (2).  Played receiver and 
safety in football.  All-league first team despite playing in just 
four games because of injury.  Had 14 receptions for 180 yards and 
also picked off three passes.  Selected to play in East-West all-
star game.  Played at Montclair Prep junior year.  All-league safety 
and also started at quarterback. Had most tackles on team.  Led team 
to 11-1 record and semifinals of state playoffs.  Played outfield on 
Montclair state championship baseball team that finished with record 
of 25-3. Led Southern section in stolen bases sophomore and junior 
seasons.  Batted .333 during regular season and .444 in playoffs.   
College:  Attended WSU for two years, but did not play because of 
kee injury that required surgery. . . . Will probably start at 
cornerback.  Has great feet, quickness and acceleration.  Misc: Born 
8-17-72 at Wharton, Tex.  Communications major.  Planning career in 
broadcasting.  Has five sisters.  Cousin of former WSU player Derek 
Sparks. 
 



 
KICKERS 
 
 
Nathan Cook (K, 5-10, 190, Fr., Tacoma - Washington) 
 
High School: Graduated from Washington High School in 1995.  
Lettered in football (2) and soccer (3).  First team all-league 
kicker junior and senior season.  Second team all-league punter 
senior season.  Second team all-state kicker senior season.  
Academic All-conference senior season.  Played forward in soccer.  
Academic All-conference.  College: Redshirted one season at Pacific 
Lutheran. Handled placekicking duties first half of 1996 season.  
Made 16 of 21 extra points.  Was zero for two on field goals.  Misc: 
Born 9-30-76 at Tacoma.  Business major and P.E. minor.  Wants to 
career in marketing or as athletic trainer.  Non-athletic activities 
included volunteer food server for retirement homes.  Has one 
brother. 
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